Faculty Senate Council

April 10, 2013 

Present:  Appleby, Billingslea, Bravo, Fang, Fedder, Gullette, Jimenez, Kromm, Lu, Minowitz, Nanda, Newsom Kerr, Numan, Panich, Pina, Prior, Ramon, Sepehrband, Solomon, Turkeltaub, Wilson

Excused:  Garcia, Racine, Sunwolf, Woolley

Absent:  Accounting, Biology, Civil Engineering, Counseling Psychology, Environmental Studies and Sciences, Finance, Marketing, OMIS, Past President, Religious Studies, School of Law

Invited Participants:  Philip Kesten, Faculty Core Curriculum (FCC); S. Kate Wilson, Google Business Practices Committee (GBPC); Peter Minowitz, University Coordinating Committee Chair (UCC) update; David DeCosse and Aven Satre-Meloy, Honor Code update; President Michael Engh, S.J., Provost Dennis Jacobs 

The meeting was called to order at 3:35 p.m. by President Barbara Molony.

· President Molony reminded the Council that nominations for Faculty Senate President-Elect and the 

       Faculty Senate Professor award are being accepted. 

· The minutes from the March 13 meeting were approved.

1.  CORE COMMITTEE ELECTIONS

Professor Kesten presented a proposal to simplify the election process that is used to replace members on FCC’s whose three-year terms are expiring.  The proposal has several features:

· All faculty eligible to serve on at least one FCC will be listed on a single ballot.

· For any reason, an eligible faculty member can remove her/himself from consideration for all or specific FCC’s.

· Eligible voters (renewable term lecturers, senior lecturers, faculty eligible for tenure, tenured faculty) would select on the ballot the faculty they endorse to serve on any FCC.

· An option at the end of the ballot will be available to identify a specific FCC for which they endorse themselves or another faculty member.

· Based on previously agreed upon departmental demographics for each FCC and the faculty member’s department whose term is ending, only elected faculty from specific departments will be assigned to FCCs in a given year. 

The Council representatives unanimously voted their approval of the proposal. 

2.  GOOGLE

Professor Wilson reported that the administration is still reluctant to allow forwarding of Google mail, but the GBPC is discussing forwarding of student email.  She said there is great concern of compromising student data, which would expose the school to liability.  Professor Wilson noted some positive discussions in meetings of the GBPC concerning developing better portals, better FAQ’s, and making Google more user-friendly.  

To make cross-university discussions more fruitful, Professor Wilson proposed establishing roundtable lunches composed of three faculty, three staff, and three administrators, semi-randomly selected.  Topics of discussion would be eclectic. The purpose would be to encourage communication across the three groups.  The Council expressed their interest in her proposal.  She asked interested faculty to contact her for further discussion.

3.  UCC

Professor Minowitz reported that the Non-Smoking proposal has been forwarded to the President for review and comment.  He also said that the UPC’s and Research and Benefits committees are fully staffed for the coming year.  He encouraged nominations and self-nominations for election to the UCC, which is a two-year term.

4.  HONOR CODE

Reporting for the Honor Code Drafting Committee, Professor DeCosse and Mr. Satre-Meloy said that they are close to preparing a final Statement of Purpose.  Professor DeCosse noted that the Statement explains why an honor code is being drafted, what will change and will not change from the current academic integrity policy, and a statement about the changes the honor code could include.  He asked that the Council representatives forward the Statement of Purpose to their constituents for their review and comment.  He said the drafting committee would like any contentious issues to be resolved before there is a vote on the Statement. 

5.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

Provost Jacobs reported that a comprehensive assessment of learning spaces is now in progress:  number of rooms, room capacity, and quality of space.  He said quality of space is a big concern, noting that some classrooms do not lend themselves to the type of class being taught.  As an example, he mentioned rooms that have fixed chairs may constrain the way faculty can use the space.  The Provost said the assessment will define the classroom inventory and the diversity of this inventory to determine their best use.  An outside firm will visit the campus this summer to work on the assessment.

President Engh, S.J. reported that he had been to Sacramento to testify before the State Assembly committee on higher education.  He said there are several financial aid bills before the Assembly.  President Engh, S.J. was there to offer testimony in support of a bill proposed by Susan Bonilla relative to Cal Grants, which would stabilize Cal Grant funding to 2014-15.  The bill proposes a formula that will tie SCU’s appropriation to the appropriation received by the University of California and California State universities.  He said that Governor Brown has uncoupled a long-time partnership wherein private and public universities knew how much funding they would receive, which was a key factor in the calculation of financial aid offers to our students.  

In addition to his state-level visit, he reported on a visit with the mayor and city manager of the City of Santa Clara to enhance the relationship between the City and the University.  He noted plans for a pedestrian tunnel to allow for easy access to the Earthquake stadium from public transportation.  On campus, plans for a new Art and Art History building and a parking garage are progressing.  President Engh, S.J. reported that the City would like to have Franklin Street turned into a pedestrian mall.

Responding to a question about endowed chairs, Provost Jacobs said there is not a systematic review of endowed chairs.  However, he said in a particular case, the opportunity presented itself for a review to determine if the assets allotted to the chair were being used in the best way.

Any information distributed or presented at this meeting is available at http://www.scu.edu/governance/facultysenate/minutes.  Refer to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.

